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Department for Education

16-19 Financial Support Team
Level 6
2 St Paul's Place
125 Norfolk Street
Sheffield, S1 2FJ 
Friday, 28 October 2011
Dear Sir/Madam
This letter sets out 4Children’s response to the consultation on changes to the Care to Learn childcare support scheme for young parents.  

4Children is the national charity all about children and families. We have spearheaded a joined-up, integrated approach to children’s services and work with a wide range of partners around the country to ensure children and families have access to the services and support they need in their communities. We run Sure Start Children’s Centres as well as family and youth services across Britain. 

We develop, influence and shape national policy on all aspects of the lives of children, young people and families.  As the Government’s strategic partner for early years and childcare we have a crucial role in co-producing policy with the Department of Education and representing the sector’s views and experiences.  Our national campaigns, like Give Me Strength, change policy and practice and put the needs of children and families on the political and policy agenda.

4Children, and the parents and families we work with, recognise the substantial benefits the Care to Learn programme provides. Often those who take advantage of Care to Learn are the most disadvantaged young people who have missed out on the full benefits of education due to a range of social and personal factors.  We have seen, through our children’s centres, that we have been able to support young parents through the transition from ‘just coping’ with the challenges of early parenthood to becoming more confident parents who are able to look to the future.  We have been able to use the availability of Care to Learn as a way of supporting these young parents into training, with their children often taking up childcare places at the Children’s Centre; a place where both the parents and the children already feel comfortable.  
Those who claim Care to Learn are often teenagers who live at home with their parents, or who have separated from their partners and live alone. As such, Care to Learn provides a vital route back into education for those who were forced to give it up early, with all the knock on effects on future earnings, family stability, and self-esteem.  Without help with childcare costs many of these young people would not or could not consider re-entering education or training.  
For many young parents, depriving them of this access to learning is likely to lead to substantially increased future costs to the public purse –  as a result of longer term economic inactivity and a growing distance from the labour market.  Consequently, any efforts to reduce the amount spent on Care to Learn should be carefully considered alongside the additional future expenditure that a higher number of young parents effectively excluded from the workforce will bring.  
For this reason 4Children urges the Government to consider very carefully whether short-term cost cutting via reductions in the Care to Learn scheme are actually a false economy.  Care to Learn is an effective tool of early intervention with a group of young people who might otherwise remain out of the labour market for long periods.  Given the Government’s commitment to early intervention – as expressed by the Prime Minister in the foreword to the Graham Allen report ‘Smart Investment, Massive Savings’ we would call on the Government to reconsider any reductions in this programme at this time.  
However, if spending reductions are to go ahead, of the four options provided, 4Children would suggest Option 2 – limiting access to Care to Learn grants based on the income of young parents would be the least worst option. Government must be careful not to set the upper income limit for Care to Learn too low – nobody able to qualify for Housing Benefit, or in the future the Universal Credit, should be denied access to schemes designed to improve their education.
If your require any further information about this submission then please contact 4Children Public Affairs on 020 7522 6949 or email ciaran.osborne@4children.org.uk 

